
HOUSE BILL REPORT
HB 1514

As Passed Legislature

Title: An act relating to keeping records of unified business identifier account numbers.

Brief Description: Establishing requirements for keeping records of unified business
identifier account numbers.

Sponsors: By House Committee on Commerce & Labor (originally sponsored by
Representatives Conway, McMorris and Schoesler; by request of Joint Task Force on
Nonpayment of Employer Obligations).

Brief History:
Committee Activity:

Commerce & Labor: 2/17/97, 2/20/97 [DP].
Floor Activity:

Passed House: 3/11/97, 97-0.
Passed Legislature.

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON COMMERCE & LABOR

Majority Report: Do pass. Signed by 8 members: Representatives McMorris,
Chairman; Honeyford, Vice Chairman; Conway, Ranking Minority Member; Wood,
Assistant Ranking Minority Member; Boldt; Clements; Cole and Hatfield.

Staff: Chris Cordes (786-7103).

Background: In 1996, Substitute House Bill 2513 created the Task Force on
Nonpayment of Employer Obligations. The task force was directed to make
recommendations on, among other issues, methods of improving compliance with
employer responsibilities for covering workers under state industrial insurance law
and other laws.

In its December 1996 report, the task force recommended that persons contracting
with independent contractors in the construction industry should be required to keep a
record of the contractor’s unified business identifier (UBI) number. The task force
further recommended that if the Department of Labor and Industries, the Employment
Security Department, or the Department of Revenue found noncompliance during an
audit, the employer or taxpayer should be subject to an administrative penalty and an
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employing contractor should be barred from bidding on public works contracts for a
specified period of time.

The task force report pointed out that nearly all persons and entities operating
businesses in Washington are required to register with the Department of Revenue and
have a UBI number. Being registered is among the factors that may be considered
when distinguishing between "employees" and "independent contractors." For
example, under industrial insurance law and unemployment insurance law, a
registered contractor or licensed electrical contractor is not considered to be an
employee of another registered or licensed contractor for whom he or she is
performing construction or electrical work if certain statutory criteria are met. To
register as a contractor or be licensed under the electrical contractor laws, the
applicant must supply his or her industrial insurance account number, the Employment
Security Department account number, state excise tax registration number, or provide
the UBI number as a substitute.

Summary of Bill: Employers covered by industrial insurance and unemployment
insurance, and taxpayers required to report to the Department of Revenue, must
obtain and keep a record of the unified business identifier (UBI) number of persons
with whom they contract for construction work or electrical work.

An employer or taxpayer who fails to keep the UBI record is subject to a penalty of
up to $250 and is barred from bidding on or contracting for public works projects for
two years from the date the violation is finally determined.

Appropriation: None.

Fiscal Note: Not requested.

Effective Date: Ninety days after adjournment of session in which bill is passed.

Testimony For: This bill would implement a recommendation of a legislative task
force that reviewed issues related to the underground economy and employers who do
not cover their workers for workers’ compensation and unemployment insurance.
The bill is a first step toward dealing with the costs generated for the other employers
who end up paying for the coverage. It is reasonable for a person using a contractor
to have a record of the contractor’s UBI number.

Testimony Against: None.

Testified: Bob Dilger, Washington Building and Construction Trades Council; and
Dick Ducharme, Building Industry Association of Washington.
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